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CIPHI OBSERVER 

President’s Message 
Hello Members! I am very excited to be addressing you for the first time as CIPHI Saskatchewan Branch 

President. 

By the time you read this, I will have already attended my first face to face meetings with the National      

Executive Council in Richmond, BC as part of the Annual Educational Conference. I look forward to     

providing you with highlights from both the meetings and the educational conference. While there, I will look 

to get my feet wet so to speak and continue the tradition of strong representation by the Saskatchewan 

Branch at the National level.    

The Branch Executive was able to hold another successful Professional Education and Development     

Seminar, our 10th annual seminar, Sept. 26, 2017 in Saskatoon. Although the format was a bit different this 

year, the event was very well attended by our members and by all accounts was another huge success!  

Both the speakers and topics for this years’ event were excellent. Our Branch takes pride in being able to 

host a high quality event at no cost to our members. This of course could not happen without the great support we receive from our sponsors. 

I would like to thank all of the  sponsors that supported us this year. This includes Traincan Inc., Poulin’s Pest Control, Anderson Pumphouse, 

Pools by Pleasureway, FRP Manufacturing (2010) Inc., Food Safety 1st, Saskatchewan Onsite Wastewater Management Association, Virox 

Technologies and National Collaboration Centre for Environmental Health.  

Thank-you to the entire Branch Executive and volunteers for your hard work in putting on another successful event.  

The Branch was able to host a golfing social prior to PEDS. A lot of fun was had by all in attendance. I would really encourage all members to 

try to take part in these social activities that are organized by the Branch. These are a great opportunity for socializing and networking. 

The evening of September 26, 2017, members of the Branch Executive were able to attend the FNUniv Pizza Night at the First Nations     

University of Canada with students of the Environmental Health and Sciences program. Students were treated to pizza and refreshments as 

well as a presentation on the CIPHI membership. This is a great way for CIPHI to connect with future members and by all accounts this was 

another success.   

During the PEDS event, the Branch was able to hold our Annual General Meeting. I would like to thank all members who were able to make it 

to the meeting. Elections were held during the AGM. Mike McCann was re-elected as councillor. Kristin Waroma was elected to the other 

councillor position. Ken Cross was re-elected as the Secretary. Shawna Stevens was re-elected as our newsletter editor. I of course was 

elected President which saw Kari Engele-Carter move into the past president role. I would like to thank Kari for all of the hard work she has 

put in as president the past 4 years and want to wish her the best of luck as she moves into her National President Elect role. Congratulations 

to all of the members who were elected to the Branch Executive and I look forward to working with the entire Executive in the year to come.  

With the election came the end of Ryan Philipations’ tenure with the Branch Executive, at least for now. Ryan has served the Branch and  

CIPHI in various roles including councillor, president, past president, BOC representative to National for the past 16 years. He is also the  

current Historian. Ryan’s work ethic and leadership has helped move our Branch forward and helped represent our Branch well at the national 

level. I would like to thank Ryan for volunteering his time to Branch for all of those years and let him know that he will be missed.  

As I embark on this new challenge, I am looking to build on the already strong leadership this Branch has had in the past. In the coming 

months and year, my goals are to, along with the Branch Executive, enhance the Executives communication with members, conduct a policy 

review that will enhance existing policies and create new policies and to look at new and innovative ways for the Branch to support our    

members in gaining more education and valuable professional development hours. As with past leadership, I will strive to be a strong voice for 

Saskatchewan at the National table and will continue to advocate for our profession.   

As the new Executive gets ready for our first meeting at the end of November, I would like to encourage members to contact myself or another 

Executive member with any ideas you may have to strengthen the Branch. Whether it be ideas for socializing and networking or for additional 

education opportunities, we are here to listen.  

Respectfully, Kevin Kapell 

Saskatchewan Branch Newsletter Fall 2017 
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CIPHI Saskatchewan Branch 10th Annual Professional Education and Development Seminar 

CIPHI Saskatchewan Branch held the 10th Annual Professional Education and Development Seminar (PEDS) on September 26, 2017 at 

the Saskatoon Inn in Saskatoon, Saskatchewan. Although the format was a bit different this year, the event was very well attended by 

Members. Speaker topics included a water system working group, tobacco retailer ticketing, food trends and innovation and          

microblading. The Branch was also able to hold its AGM over noon hour at the event.   

This event of course would not be successful without the generous support of our sponsors which included Traincan Inc., Poulin’s 

Pest Control, Anderson Pumphouse, Pools by Pleasureway, FRP Manufacturing (2010) Inc., Food Safety 1st, Saskatchewan Onsite 

Wastewater Management Association, Virox Technologies and National Collaboration Centre for Environmental Health.  

I would like to thank all of our speakers, sponsors, attendees and the organizing committee for making this event another great     

success! 

- Kevin Kapell (2017 PEDS Chair) 
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Student’s Corner - First Nations University of Canada 

10
th

 Annual Professional Educative and Development Seminar 

As a student, I felt honoured to be in midst of Public Health Inspectors throughout               

Saskatchewan and privileged to participate in the 10
th
 Annual Professional Educative and    

Development Seminar that took place on September 26, 2017 at the Saskatoon Inn and     

Conference Centre. The conference was embedded with different topics and activities that 

were comprehensive, educational and informative for the practice of public health inspection. 

The topics discussed during the conference included food processing, microblading, and      

tobacco retailer ticketing. The discussion on water system approval gave detailed information 

about the guidelines to Establish, Extend, Renovate or Alter a Groundwater public water     

supply. Long and short applications are to be submitted to local authorities for approval so that 

minimum criteria are met for acceptable water quality. It is also expected that the designers 

comply with good engineering practices and to supply evidence supporting the design. The 

owners have a responsibility to ensure that the water supplied for drinking water is suitable for human consumption. 

This conference introduced me to many new things, including microblading. I was so surprised to hear about microblading 

for the first time. I learned that it is a form of permanent make up where the pigment is placed superficially on skin of the 

eyebrow area using a hand-held device. Public Health Inspectors are concerned about possible infections such as HIV 

and hepatitis when untrained artists practice the techniques in unsafe conditions, as microblading involves breaking of the 

skin. It was reported that customers may suffer infections after this procedure from poorly trained personnel. The infection 

may include puffiness, redness, itching and pus in the affected area. Another concern is the microblading pen, it was    

reported that some artists may be re-using the pen. Therefore, the public is advised to patronize licensed shops that use a 

single-use microblading pen. 

I was so excited to attend the conference to learn about these public health issues and meet with my colleagues in the 

field. Thank you for the opportunity to participate! 

Abimbola Olaobaju 

 

A Big Thank You 

to our PEDS 

Speakers! 
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 Region of the Month! Saskatoon Health Region 

Meet our ‘New’ Staff  

 Arden Georget! 

I was born and raised in Prince Albert, Saskatchewan, and moved to Saskatoon in 2004 to launch my              

post-secondary education.  I completed my first degree in a 4 year B.F.A in Drama at the University of            

Saskatchewan in 2008, and at this time I still didn’t know what career path to embark upon.  It wasn’t until 

three years after when I was inspired by my older brother, Alden Georget , to pursue a carrier in                 

Environmental Public Health. My brother had already 10 years into the profession working for the Prince 

Albert Parkland Health Region, and he would mention to me how great and fulfilling it is working as a public 

health inspector (PHI). This impacted me so significantly that I enrolled again at the University of                

Saskatchewan to earn a 3 year B. Sc. in Biology in 2014.   

It was after my second year of my Biology degree that I was quite fortunate enough to acquire some environmental health          

experience, whereby I worked as part of the Healthy Beach Program under the title of West Nile Coordinator for the Ministry of 

Health in Regina. I was responsible for the northern part of Saskatchewan and I was based out of my brother’s office in Prince   

Albert where I had the privilege to observe and learn from my brother and other PHIs in the office. This is when I truly knew I  

wanted to be a Public Health Inspector.   

Immediately after finishing my Biology degree I was enrolled into the Concordia University of Edmonton where I completed the 

academic portion of the Environmental Public Health After-degree in August 2015.  Later that same month, the Saskatoon           

Environmental Public Health Office had allowed me to complete my three month practicum requirement, which I was quite        

honoured and privileged to have had the opportunity to start my professional career under the tutelage of so many great mentors 

who shared invaluable professional experiences and knowledge. The universal support from family and colleagues coupled with 

the wonderful experience from the Prince Albert and Saskatoon office gave me the confidence and ability to pass the Board of  

Certification (BOC), ultimately earning a Certificate in Public Health Inspection (Canada).   

Since then I have been quite fortunate to have had the Saskatoon Health Region office advocate for me by extending my             

employment well after my three month practicum term where I was stationed in the Humboldt office for nearly a year.                

Additionally, I have had the esteemed pleasure of expanding my professional experience and portfolio by working alongside others 

in the tobacco and tanning projects of which I am still part of today.   Fortunately, I was able to accept a permanent fulltime        

position in the Saskatoon office, an opportunity for which I am very grateful and eager to serve the community of Saskatoon.        

Andrew Carolus! 

A family friend and a good role model encouraged me to study public health.  I took my training at Cape 

Peninsula University of Technology in Cape Town, South Africa and convocated in 1989.  I worked as an 

environmental Health Officer for 10 years in South Africa before moving to Canada with my family.  I was 

certified by CIPHI in 2006. 

Before coming to the Saskatoon Health Region I was with the Mamawetan Churchill River Regional Health 

Authority for 8 years and with the Kelsey Trail Health Region for 4 years.  I enjoy being a public health    

inspector because inspectors are a jack of all trades, and the great satisfaction I get when working with people. 

My wife Denise and I have been married for 25 years and we have two children, Kelsey and Kurt.  In December of 2010 we all got 

our Permanent Residence status and I’m very happy about that.  I’m a big Pittsburgh Penguins fan and I bleed green . . . GO RIDERS! 
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           Andreas Giannios! 

My name is Andreas Giannios, I have been a certified Public Health Inspector since June 5, 2010. I grew up in  

Leukada, Greece and my parents were sheep/goat farmers, and my interest in public health started at a very early 

age. We used to make feta cheese, butter, yogurt, and other products from the milk. I vividly remember auditing my 

grandpa’s processing steps while he was making these products and always tried to catch his “short cut” while he 

conducted his milk pasteurization steps. In 1998, our family moved to Preeceville, SK as my dad decided to get into 

the restaurant industry.  

The restaurant industry has a direct link to Public Health Inspectors, and that’s where my family got to experience such a wonderful,  

positive, educational relationship with the Public Health Inspectors of the Sunrise Health Region. During our 15 years of owning a     

business in Preeceville, my father would turn to our health inspector, Mr. Gilbert Combres, for direction and process as he was            

expanding / renovating the restaurant. 

I attended the University of Saskatchewan for two years, but really never got interested in acquiring a degree. I took three years off from 

post-secondary education and during that time I fulfilled my mandatory 1 year of service requirement with the Greek Military.  Following 

the Military I worked in Greece for 2 years on a cruise ship and spent quality time with my grandparents.  When I returned to Canada the 

restaurant life was not for me, so I proceeded to search for a profession and that’s where Mr. Gilbert Combres inspired me to become a 

health inspector.  

I obtained my 4 year Environmental Health and Science degree from the First Nations University of Canada in Regina, SK, and started 

my practicum with the Saskatoon Health Region. I worked for a short period of time in the Humboldt district office and now currently work 

as a full time employee in the Saskatoon office. This profession is so great!  You get to work with people, make a difference in your   

community, enjoy different experiences every day, and have an opportunity to grow, inspire, and be inspired by those around you.  

 

A Day in the Life … Pelican Narrows Evacuation 2017  

 

Residents from Pelican Narrows were first evacuated to the Henk Ruys  Soccer Centre 
in Saskatoon on August 29th, 2017. Residents were able to go back home Sept 19th, 
2017. 

473 evacuees were sent to the center to start with, while those individuals that were ill 
and their families were sent to two local hotels. 

On August 31st 2017 numbers went up to 531 at the Soccer Center, and 204 people 
between the two local hotels. The numbers fluctuated as evacuees moved around during 
this time. 

 

 

What was the Role of the Public Health Inspector? 

Public Health Inspector involvement on Aug 29th at the center included working with the Salvation Army who was involved with receiving 
the meals from Prairieland Park by courier, and distributing the food to the evacuees three times a day.   

It was important to have a method of hand washing for the evacuees so portable hand wash stations were delivered to the dining area. 
Public Health provided signage to remind evacuees to wash and or sanitize their hands before eating.      

Working with facility maintenance ensuring that the washrooms were labeled properly as multiple team change rooms were used for this 
purpose. Garbage cans were provided, areas that didn’t need to be accessed by the evacuees were secured, etc. 

Inspectors partnered with Emergency Social Service and provided the evacuees with condoms. 

Inspectors partnered with Red Cross in letting the evacuees know where the bottle changing and toy cleaning room was. It was kept 
locked and the key had to be provided by the Red Cross to gain entry. 

 

Saskatoon Health Region Continued... 

Continued next page... 
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Pelican Narrows Evacuation Continued… 

Public Health also put up posters to help evacuees to know where to go if they were ill, or needed to dispose of needles. The 

SktnHR Public Health Bus was redeployed to the Soccer Center for the first week in order to help the evacuees with health    

issues they were encountering. 

Daily contact by the Health Inspector to the Evacuation Manager on Call for Public Health via text to say what was seen and what 

was changed or enhanced (this was to keep Public Health Management in the loop). Larger issues identified by Inspectors were 

forwarded to Management who would take part in a daily multi discipline agency meeting to discuss. 

Public Health was to ensure that change rooms and showers were identified and labeled properly, hand washing posters and 

hand sanitizing stations were set up during meal times 

A clinic inside the soccer center was set up at the end of the first week. 

For the first week, Inspectors were on site for every meal delivered until the system proved to be working, at that time a spot 

check was implemented once a day during a meal. 

During this spot check the following was looked at: 

 Check of the kitchen area for temperatures, storage conditions, and sanitation level including insect and rodent control. 

 Check on baby bottle room and replace water and clean if needed. 

 Have a representative from the Red Cross accompany the Inspector around the sleeping areas to identify whether or not 

hazards exist (cots stacked up on top of one another to form barriers, etc.). One of the issues that was identified was that 

food had been snuck in from the dining area and stored under the cots. 

 Look for signs of illness and ensure that garbage is being taken out especially in the morning when maintenance was finally 

allowed in (including picking up diapers that were changed in the sleeping area instead of in the washrooms during the 

night). The temperature was monitored as much as possible as it was 30C during this time. 

 If issues were identified, the Inspector would go to the responsible agency to notify them of the need to do something. Each 

site visit resulted in a hand written inspection report, placed into a binder and kept at the office.  

 Cots were looked at during the walk around and if messy they were taken out of use and replaced. Cots were pressure 

washed with steam after two weeks to keep germs from spreading. 

 Check in on the cleanliness of the washrooms and showers. 

 

No inspection was done at the local hotel until later in the event when a concern was brought to our attention that food was    

being improperly handled by the Red Cross, at which time an inspector went over to talk to both the kitchen staff and the Red 

Cross who set up a mini market in the dining area of the hotel. 

On Sept 9th, 2017 the community wanted to put on a traditional BBQ for evacuees which included moose meat. Public Health 

Inspectors had to work closely with the Salvation Army and the community to ensure that the function met with Technical    

Guideline 169. 

Toy cleaning was identified as an issue due to the number of children at the Soccer Centre. The Red Cross was tasked to do 

some toy cleaning on a daily basis, and signage was provided to follow for cleaning of the toys. 

For outbreak management, Public Health Inspectors asked and/or listened daily to find out if there were any illnesses overnight 

and worked closely with the Communicable Disease department. 

Daily inspection checks done by the Inspectors were done during a meal time and were documented up until the end of the  

evacuation. 

On Sept. 19th, 2017, the end of the evacuation, Public Health went to pick up posters and clean up the baby bottle room. Henk 

Ruys Soccer Centre facility maintenance staff requested that Public Health return in a few days to clear the facility after they did 

some enhanced cleaning and disinfection of the soccer pitches, floors, walls, doors and other common contact surfaces in the 

washrooms, shower facilities and the dining area.  

Thank you Saskatoon Health Region for sharing this information! 
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 The Honorouble James A. Calder 
September 17, 1868 – July 20, 1956 

        From Wikipedia, the free encyclopedia 

 
A Canadian politician, born in Oxford County, Ontario. He  received his 
Bachelor of Arts degree from the University of Manitoba in 1888.         
He was a teacher and principal, before being elected to the Legislative        
Assembly of Saskatchewan for the riding of South Regina in the 1905 
provincial election.   
 
 

A Liberal, he was re-elected in a 1908 by-election and in the 1912 election.  From 1905 to 1912, he was the 
Minister of Education, Provincial Treasurer, and Minister of Railways.   
 
The rural village of Calder, SK was named after him when it was incorporated in 1911. From 1916 to 1917, 
he was the President of the Executive Council, Minister of Railways, and  Minister of Highways. 
 
He was elected as an Unionist candidate to the Canadian House of Commons for the riding of Moose Jaw in 
the 1917 federal election. He held many ministerial positions including Minister of Immigration and        
Colonization, Minister of Agriculture (Acting), Minister of Militia and Defence (Acting), President of the 
Privy Council, and Minister presiding over the Department of Health. 
 
In 1921, he was called to the Canadian Senate, appointed on the advice of  The Rt. Hon. 
Arthur Meighen, representing the senatorial division of Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan.            
A Conservative (and later Progressive Conservative), he died in office in 1956. 
 

Calder was a noted philatelist who signed the Roll of Distinguished Philatelists in 1947.  
 
Thank you Tim Roark, our National Historian, on providing this interesting article. 

              Ryan Philipation receives Certificate of Recognition Award. 

Ryan served the branch for 16 years. During his time he was councillor, 
President and Past President. Ryan has done so much for our branch. He 
was instrumental in developing and updating the Saskatchewan branch   
policies and business operations. He was financially responsible for all 
members and helped to achieve and maintain financial stability for our 
branch. He served on many committees and subcommittees at the     
national level and he always put the Saskatchewan branch business at 
the forefront.  He was a man with a vision. He recognized a need for   
ongoing PHI education and training. It was with his vision and               
determination that PEDS was born and has been an annual event for 10 
years now. Ryan truly took his time on the branch seriously and left the 
branch in a better state than when he arrived. Thank you Ryan for      
everything you have done and continue to do for our organization! 

- Mike McCann 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Canadians
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Oxford_County,_Ontario
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ontario
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bachelor_of_Arts
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/University_of_Manitoba
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Legislative_Assembly_of_Saskatchewan
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Legislative_Assembly_of_Saskatchewan
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Milestone_(electoral_district)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Saskatchewan_general_election,_1905
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Saskatchewan_general_election,_1905
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Saskatchewan_Liberal_Party
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Saskatchewan_general_election,_1912
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Education_in_Saskatchewan
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Provincial_Treasurer
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Calder,_Saskatchewan
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Unionist_Party_(Canada)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/House_of_Commons_of_Canada
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Moose_Jaw_(electoral_district)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Canadian_federal_election,_1917
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_Canadian_Ministers_of_Immigration_and_Colonization
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_Canadian_Ministers_of_Immigration_and_Colonization
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_Canadian_Ministers_of_Agriculture
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Minister_of_Militia_and_Defence_(Canada)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_Canadian_Presidents_of_the_Privy_Council
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_Canadian_Presidents_of_the_Privy_Council
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Senate_of_Canada
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/The_Right_Honourable
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Arthur_Meighen
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Conservative_Party_of_Canada_(1867%E2%80%931942)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Progressive_Conservative_Party_of_Canada
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Philatelist
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Roll_of_Distinguished_Philatelists
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CONGRATULATIONS JOHN! 
John Bartram has retired from the Saskatoon Health Region after 35 years.   

John first became interested in public health inspection because his older sister and brother in law were PHI’s in    
Ontario.  He liked the variety in the work and the ability to be out and about not in an office all day. John attended 
Ryerson.  He graduated in the last two year certificate class.  

John first worked in Thunder Bay for the Northern Ontario Public Health Service driving many miles inspecting        
facilities in unorganized territory.  More remote locations required travel by float plane and boat. It was challenging 
for a new inspector because eventually John was the only PHI in the district.  

In 1982 John joined the Saskatoon Community Health Unit working with four other inspectors and one chief           
inspector.  At that time public health inspectors worked for the City of Saskatoon and John was the young inspector 
mentored by a team of veteran inspectors.   

What inspectors do has changed over the years. John recalls doing inspections of funeral homes, contact tracing in 
sexually transmitted disease cases and innumerable indoor air quality tests for formaldehyde in homes.  He also     
recalls enjoying a one week Emergency Preparedness course he attended at a military base in Ontario. A particularly 
memorable event in John’s career was a visit by Queen Elizabeth to Saskatoon.  The food preparation facility          
required a meticulous inspection and two identical meals were prepared: one was for the Queen to eat and the    
other was kept for potential analysis in case the Queen suffered a food borne illness. 

How inspections are documented has changed significantly in 35 years.  John has gone from paper forms and carbon 
paper to doing inspections electronically in the field.  

John has always appreciated the variety his career offered him.  He particularly enjoyed insect identification, pool  
inspections, solving indoor air quality problems, mentoring student PHI’s and teaching Food Safe classes to special 
needs students. His last two years working as a Senior PHI and the Program Expert for the pool program and injury 
prevention was interesting and a nice change of pace.  

John will miss the relationships he built with operators and others in the community.  The thing he will miss most is 
the camaraderie of his coworkers.   

In retirement John looks forward to relaxing, travelling and no alarm clocks! 
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A Message From CoPE 

 

SASKATCHEWAN BRANCH GRAPEVINE 
    Lindsay Freistadt is the 2017 Member of the Year! 

Congratulations Lindsay! Lindsay not only increased the profile of PHI’s in the province but also in 

the Health Sciences Association of Saskatchewan (HSAS) union, making us a more recognized 

group of professionals. 

Her countless hours spent representing PHI’s was well noted. She attended numerous regular 

meetings, committee meetings and conventions. Much of her own personal time was devoted to 

HSAS. Her passion for her profession was evident through her resiliency and dedication to her    

assumed roles. She always fought for what was right. 

Her efforts, opinions, expertise, determination and hard work have definitely left a memorable 
impression on her colleagues, employer, fellow CIPHI members and definitely the public health 
profession. 

Thank you, Lindsay! Your hard work and dedication to our profession does not go unnoticed! 
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An important message from CIPHI Saskatchewan Branch President, Kevin Kapell to the Ontario Minister of Health, Dr. Eric Hoskins 
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 Extra, Extra! … 
 

Congratulations Kayla & Kyle! 

Kayla & Kyle Monette are pleased to welcome their baby girl,  

Makenna! Born on July 18th, 2017 at 5:57pm. 

     

On September 26, 2017, members of the Branch Executive were able 

to attend the FNUniv Pizza Night at the First Nations University of 

Canada with students of the Environmental Health and Sciences 

program.  

Students were treated to pizza &refreshments as well as a       

presentation on the CIPHI membership. This is a great way for CIPHI 

to connect with future members and by all accounts this was       

another success! 

 Congratulations to Dean Klippenstein               

& Mark Winichuk of the Canadian Food         

Inspection Agency.  

Goodbye Tension … Hello Pension!! 

CFIA Retirees!  

Work hard … Play Hard  
See you next year! 

FNUniv Pizza Night! 
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Any News?! Share Your Thoughts! Share Your Pictures! 

Email your editor at shawna.stevens@saskhealthauthority.ca 

Newsletter Opportunity! 

Please feel free to submit interesting articles for our *New* Point of Interest section! This is an area of the 

paper where you can submit something that sparks your attention and is of value to our profession! I look 

forward to hearing from you :)  

We are already looking forward to our next edition! It will include news on the amalgamation, The National            

Conference, information on an educational program called ‘Be Dog Smart’ coming out of Regina’s office, and much 

more! Thank you for taking the time to read and catch up on some of the exciting news happening around our      

beautiful province. 

- Shawna Stevens 

CIPHI Saskatchewan Branch Merchandise 

 

Christmas season is upon us and what better stocking stuffer for your favorite PHI co-worker than 
CIPHI Saskatchewan golf balls, toques or infuser bottles!!!!  A sleeve of three golf balls, the toque 
or the infuser bottle are only $10 each. To order your CIPHI Sask branch merchandise contact     
Michael at michael.hayduk@saskhealthauthority.ca. Hurry and get yours, supplies are limited! 

 

Your branch executive are always looking for suggestions for new merchandise ideas for          
members. If you have any suggestions for new merchandise with the CIPHI Saskatchewan logo for 
membership, please contact Michael at michael.hayduk@saskhealthauthority.ca  
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Canadian Institute of Public Health Inspectors– Saskatchewan Branch 

 

 

Kevin Kapell, President    Kari Engele-Carter,  Past President  Paul Ross, Treasurer      Ken Cross, Secretary 

Heartland Health Region     Saskatoon Health Region      Prince Albert Parkland Health Region   Sun Country Health Region  

(306) 882-2672 ext.2288     (306) 682-4155        (306) 765-6605        (306) 842-8625 

kevin.kapell@saskhealthauthority.ca  kari.engele-carter@                                      paul.ross@saskhealthauthority.ca    ken.cross@saskhealthauthority.ca                                                                            

          saskhealthauthority.ca                           

                 

 

Michael McCann, Councillor   Michael Hayduk, Councillor    Bradford Giesbrecht, Councillor   Kristin Waroma, Councillor 

Regina Qu’Appelle Health Region   Kelsey Trail Health Region     Cypress Health Region      Sun Country Health Region 

(306) 766-7754        (306) 862-7235        (306) 778-5417        (306) 842-8623 

michael.mccann@saskhealthauthority.ca  michael.hayduk@saskhealthauthority.ca  bradford.giesbrecht@saskhealthauthority.ca    kristin.waroma@saskhealthauthority.ca 

 

Food Safety Training Courses 

Offering Public and Private Courses 

Workbooks & Exams Offered in Various Languages 

Contact Mike Directly at 

306.540.9868 

info@mikemccann.ca 

www.mikemccann.ca 

                                                                                                                                   

Since 2006, Food Safety 1st has partnered with 

Public Health Inspectors across Saskatchewan to 

provide Food Safety Training.  "Thank You             

Inspectors" for your support. I look forward to          

continue working together. Until then, Keep Your 

Food Safe! 

Russell Scott, CIPHI (c) 

                               303 Bornstein Cres.                                   

   Website: FoodSafety1st.com 

                               Saskatoon, Sk.                                               

 

mailto:pross@paphr.sk.ca
mailto:ken.cross@schr.sk.ca
mailto:michael.mccann@rqhealth.ca
mailto:kristin.waroma@schr.sk.ca
mailto:bradford.giesbrecht@cypressrha.ca
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